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Madame President, Excellencies, and distinguished guests,

The United Kingdom associates itself with the statement made by the
distinguished representative of Estonia on behalf of the European Union.

I would like to congratulate you, Madame President, on your election as
President of the 61st General Conference, and thank the IAEA for its hard
work in organising this event.

I would also like to express the gratitude of the United Kingdom for the
leadership of Director General Amano, and thank him for his distinguished
service during his second term in office. The UK looks forward to continuing
our collaboration with him and the Agency to secure the future of civil
nuclear energy and applications.

The United Kingdom welcomes the application for membership of the Agency by
Grenada.

UK priorities

Madame President,

Following the government’s announcement of its intention to leave the Euratom
Treaty, I would like to affirm the UK’s continuing strong support for the
civil nuclear industry, for the highest standards of nuclear safety, security
and safeguards, for the development of peaceful applications of nuclear
technology, and for the IAEA’s central role in achieving these goals.

In that spirit, I would like to highlight some of the UK’s key objectives for
the year ahead:

To continue our commitment to civil nuclear energy both in the UK and
internationally;
To maintain robust nuclear safety, security, emergency preparedness and
response, and safeguards regimes, and support their implementation; and,
To promote the peaceful uses of new and existing civil nuclear
technologies around the world, while ensuring an effective international
nuclear non-proliferation regime.

Democratic People’s Republic of Korea

Mdm President, before I discuss in detail the UK’s objectives, I would like
to make a statement on recent developments in North Korea.

The UK calls again on North Korea to halt its nuclear and missile development
programme. The recent nuclear weapon test is reckless and poses an
unacceptable further threat to international peace and security. The

http://www.government-world.com/speech-uk-statement-to-the-61st-general-conference-of-the-iaea-2/
http://www.government-world.com/speech-uk-statement-to-the-61st-general-conference-of-the-iaea-2/


international community has universally condemned this test and must come
together to continue to increase the pressure on North Korea’s leaders to
stop their destabilising actions. North Korea must resume compliance with its
safeguards agreement and cooperation with the Agency, and abandon its nuclear
programme in a complete, verifiable and irreversible manner.

Civil Nuclear in the UK and Internationally

Madame President,

Nuclear currently provides around 25% of the UK’s electricity needs. In the
coming decades many of our existing plants will reach the end of their
operational lives, while the demand for low-carbon energy increases. New
nuclear will have a key role to play in the years ahead, and there are many
opportunities to be found in this sector in the UK.

Hinkley Point C, our first new nuclear plant for over 20 years, will provide
3.2 gigawatts of secure, low-carbon electricity for 60 years, meeting around
7% of the UK’s energy needs. EDF have made excellent progress; in March this
year the first concrete was poured for the power station galleries. The first
reactor is due to come online in 2025, and the second the following year.

We are committed to maintaining the UK’s status as a world leader in nuclear
research and development, and to sustaining and developing our existing
international collaboration in this field. We will maintain and build on our
world-leading fusion expertise, and seek continued participation in
international fusion projects such as the Joint European Torus (JET) project
at Culham, and the ITER project in France. Furthermore, we recognise the
potential of Small Modular Reactors for producing low-carbon energy, whether
small versions of conventional technologies, or next generation reactors.

The UK remains open for business, and ideally placed to continue supporting
opportunities across the civil nuclear fuel cycle.

Safety & Security

Madame President,

Safety

The UK remains proactive and transparent in fulfilling our obligations, and
sharing expertise, to strengthen nuclear safety and radioactive waste
management. We are an active Contracting Party to the Convention on Nuclear
Safety (CNS) and the Joint Convention, and look forward to engaging fully
with the Joint Convention process next year. We are pleased that this year’s
CNS Review Meeting had the highest participation levels to date, and
identified a number of cross cutting safety issues, which should be tackled
as a priority by Member States, supported by the IAEA.

In April we welcomed an Operational Safety Review Team (OSART) follow-up
mission to Sizewell B, to assess the facility’s adherence to international
standards of best practice, and have planned another mission to Torness in



2018. The UK government looks forward to receiving the findings from these
missions and is committed to transparency on the outcomes, ensuring public
confidence in our ability to safely deliver nuclear energy. We encourage all
Member States to host OSART missions.

Emergency Preparedness and Response

The government is committed to maintaining the highest standards of emergency
preparedness and response arrangements. The UK is reflecting the latest
standards from Euratom and the IAEA in our domestic regime, as part of our
commitment to continuous improvement.

Security

The UK strongly supports the central role of the IAEA in promoting robust
nuclear security regimes and assisting in their implementation. We
contributed a further £8.5m this year to the Nuclear Security Fund in support
of these activities, and UK experts have supported International Physical
Protection Advisory Service (IPPAS) missions. We encourage other Member
States to provide funds and expertise to support the Agency’s nuclear
security work.

We congratulate the Agency on its successful Ministerial Conference on
Nuclear Security last December, and look forward to the outputs of that
Conference being applied, to help address current and emerging security
challenges.

We continue work with the Agency to assist States in their capabilities to
respond to nuclear security events, and to develop the effectiveness of the
International Nuclear Security Advisory Service (INSServ). We encourage
continued coordination between the Agency and other international bodies,
such as the Global Initiative to Combat Nuclear Terrorism (GICNT) and
INTERPOL, to deliver training and exercises.

This year the UK Office for Nuclear Regulation launched a new regulatory
framework: the Security Assessment Principles. This outcomes-based framework
enables industry to design security solutions which align with their business
needs. This will increase security competence within the civil nuclear
sector, and place greater emphasis on protecting against emerging threats
such as cyber.

Non-Proliferation Safeguards

Madame President,

The global safeguards regime is central to the peaceful use of nuclear
technologies, and the UK supports the IAEA in its efforts to strengthen, and
verify compliance with, safeguards obligations. The UK welcomes the continued
development of State-level safeguards approaches.

We call on all States that have not yet done so to ratify Comprehensive
Safeguards Agreements and Additional Protocols, to ensure their



universalisation. As part of preparations for EU Exit, the UK is establishing
a domestic nuclear safeguards regime which will deliver to existing Euratom
standards. This will ensure that the IAEA retains its right to inspect all
civil nuclear facilities, and will continue to receive all current safeguards
reporting, ensuring that international verification of our safeguards
activity continues to be robust.

Technical Cooperation

The UK remains a strong supporter of the IAEA’s Technical Cooperation
Programme. It is my pleasure to pledge more than €3.6m to the Technical
Cooperation Fund, continuing our record of paying our voluntary contributions
on time and in full, and we encourage other Member States to do so.

We congratulate the Secretariat on the success of the recent International
Conference on the IAEA Technical Cooperation Programme, and welcome its
continued implementation of the Results-Based Management approach. We
encourage the Secretariat and Member States to assess project outcomes, and
implement lessons learned.

Non-Proliferation Treaty

The UK is committed to the Nuclear Non Proliferation Treaty as the
cornerstone of the global nuclear non-proliferation architecture and the
essential foundation for the pursuit of nuclear disarmament and the peaceful
use of nuclear energy, and we recognise the IAEA’s vital role in support of
the Treaty. The first Preparatory Committee for the 2020 Nuclear Non
Proliferation Treaty Review Conference in May this year put us on a sound
footing for the remainder of the cycle, and we look forward to a constructive
PrepCom in 2018.
Iran

We welcome the Director General’s reporting that confirms that Iran is
adhering to its nuclear-related commitments as outlined in the Joint
Comprehensive Plan of Action. It is important for all parties to the Plan of
Action to implement the agreement fully. Iran’s continued co-operation with
the Agency is required, and Member States should assist with continued
financial support for the Agency’s monitoring and verification activities.

Syria

In light of the Board’s previous conclusion that Syria is in non-compliance
with its Safeguards Agreement, we urge the Syrian regime to cooperate with
the Agency to resolve all outstanding issues, including through concluding
and implementing an Additional Protocol, as soon as possible.

IAEA Administration

Lastly, Madame President,

To meet the challenges of realising the global benefits of nuclear
technology, it is important that the IAEA’s resources are managed efficiently



and sustainably to deliver its key priorities within existing funding
envelopes. We also emphasise the importance of improving diversity in the
Secretariat’s staffing and senior appointments, and welcome efforts in this
regard to date.

In closing Madame President, let me reiterate the UK’s continued strong
support for the vital work of the IAEA, in ensuring a safe and secure future
for civil nuclear energy around the world, and maintaining an effective
safeguards regime which underpins it. We look forward to its continued
success, and that of this General Conference.

Thank you.


